Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, November 6, 2017
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, November 6, 2017 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, Steve Lineberry
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Earp, Assistant Manager Sean Tencer, Clerk Melanie Eveker, Attorney Charlie Davis, Attorney Justin Lalor
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Mayor Boggs and Manager Earp introduced the new Assistant Town Manager, Sean Tencer, to the Council and the members of the public.

Police Chief Harrison and Police Assistant Chief Thomas presented two awards to Officer Adam Moore for exemplary actions in the line of duty and a life saving award to Officer Christopher Dunnagan for saving a life in October of 2017.
Sergeant Falls then spoke briefly to the Council and public about his recent press coverage at The Lamb’s Chapel offering security advice and measures to be taken in congregations of any size. He went on to state that any congregations looking for information specific to their circumstances are welcome to contact the HRPD for evaluation and suggestion. 

Police Chief Harrison then informed the Council and the public that the HRPD will again be participating in No Shave November to raise donations for a worthy cause. This year’s donations will go to Thomas Walker, a medically retired Town of Elon police officer.

Consent Agenda
7:11 pm
The Council considered approval of minutes from the October 2, 2017 regular meeting.
Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 5-0.
New Business
7:12 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered a contract award for engineering services for the Lang Street Pump Station Replacement Project. 
The Town of Haw River has applied for and has been awarded a low interest loan from the State Water Infrastructure Authority. The loan is funded through a State Reserve Project Loan and is for $1,500,000 at zero interest. The Town of Haw River through the RFQ process requested qualified professional engineering firms to submit a statement of qualifications to provide engineering services for the Lang Street Pump Station Replacement project.

The Town needs to engage a professional engineering firm to assist the Town with the following aspects of the project. These tasks will include, but are not limited to:

· Grant Administration.

· Preparation of Engineering Report to NC DWI Standards.

· Final Design of the Project.

· Completion of Bid Documents including Specifications and Design Drawings for the project.

· Bidding and Recommendation of Award.

· Construction Observation and Administration.

· Construction Closeout.

The RFP was only responded to by one firm A.W.C.K. Following discussion by the Council regarding the new pump station, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the RFP submittal from Alley Williams Carmen and King to act as the Town’s professional engineering firm for the Lang Street Pump Station Replacement Project. Motion carried 5-0.
7:18 pm 

The Town Council reviewed and considered for approval a contract with GovDeals to assist in disposition of surplus property.
Manager Earp informed the Council that staff would like to use the services of GovDeals.com to help sell the Town's surplus items. GovDeals.com is an online marketplace for government surplus only. Only government agencies can sell on GovDeals.com, but anyone may purchase from it. If the Town were to use GovDeals.com, the benefits could include increasing the market area for potential buyers, provide a larger return to the taxpayers, very little cost to the Town to operate an account (the cost can be deducted from the selling price of the item being sold), saving money on advertising, and creating a more efficient way for the Town to sell surplus items. There are rules and policies setup that buyers and sellers must abide by, and GovDeals.com does provide local support for their clients.

GovDeals.com sellers (clients) can choose between four (4) pricing plans, but once an option is chosen, it cannot be changed for twelve (12) months. Here is a list of the pricing plans to choose from:

1- Option Bl- The Client pays a 7.5% fee, but not less than $5.00, and the winning bidder pays a 5% Buyer's premium.

2- Option B2 -The Client pays a 5% fee, but not less than $5.00, and the winning bidder pays a 7.5% Buyer's premium.

3- Option B3 - The Client pays a 2.5% fee, but not less than $5.00, and the winning bidder pays a 10% Buyer's premium.

4- Option 84 - The Client pays a 0% fee, but not less than $5.00, and the winning bidder pays a 12.5% Buyer's premium.
GovDeals.com does offer a Tiered Fee Reduction Schedule for Option Bl, based only on the selling price of the item being sold. This option is not recommended by staff because most items being sold will not exceed a selling price of $100,000.

Staff does recommend Option B3, in which the Town will pay a 2.5% fee, and the winning bidder will pay a 10% Buyer's Premium based on the final selling cost. The Town's costs will be deducted from the sale price of the item by GovDeals.com. The reason for choosing Option B3 is that by sharing the fee cost of the listing item with the buyer, this would hopefully make any item being sold a more attractive option. Also, spending 2.5% to list and sell an item on GovDeals.com is much cheaper than running an ad in the paper if the item was listed a locally sealed bid. Assistant Manager Sean Tencer answered questions from the Council regarding the GovDeals program as he is familiar with its use.

Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the use of GovDeals for the sale of surplus items owned by the Town and to approve the Option B3 pricing scale. Motion carried 5-0.
7:26 pm
The Council head a presentation regarding Dave Morton’s rezoning request for the property located at 1003 W Main Street, known as the Village Market Place.
At the September 4th council meeting, the council heard from Mr. David Morton regarding the rezoning a parcel of land located at 1003 W. Main Street (GPIN#8885722945).   Mr. Morton would like to rezone the property from B-2 General Business District to I-1 Light Industrial District.  Mr. Morton has a client interested in leasing the Hospice Flea Market space to operate a knitting mill.  Knitting Mills are permissible in the I-1 Light Industrial District.  
The council has concerns about the possibility of illegal spot zoning.  In accordance to an article in the Coates' Canons Blog written by Dave Owens with the UNC School of Government, spot zoning is not illegal in North Carolina.  Spot zoning is the practice of zoning a relatively small area, usually owned by a single person, differently from the surrounding property.  There has been case law in NC challenging spot zoning.  Larger parcels have more success being upheld by the courts when there is a challenge to spot zoning.  
The property owner could ask for the property to be "split zoned" to allow the retail portion of the lot to remain in the B-2 General Business, and the other half of the lot to be rezoned to I-1.  If the applicant chooses to split zone the lot, town staff will need a metes and bounds description of the area to be rezoned, and the applicant needs to provide a survey of the property being split-zoned.  Any B-2 land-uses that are not allowed in the I-1 zoning district will be considered non-conforming per Section 155.208, 155.209, and 155.210. Non-conforming uses can exist until it ceases to operate for a period of 180 days or more, or if 60% or more of the structure is damaged based on tax value.

Following considerable discussion, the Council, by consensus, would like to see something regarding split zoning in the Town’s Ordinance to address this zoning possibility. 

7:37 pm
The Council discussed a developer’s request for the Town to assist in the financing of a pump station for a new subdivision on Holt Road.

Greg Garrett with Shugart Homes is planning to develop a 55-acre tract of land located along Holt Road.  The proposal consists of approximately 110 single-family detached lots.  This project will be served by city water and sewer, but a sewer pump station and a force main will need to be constructed to serve the subdivision with sewer.  Mr. Garrett has asked for the town's assistance in providing $200,000 of financial support and waiving all water and sewer connection fees.

The cost of the pump station has been estimated according to our engineers (AWCK) at approximately $615,000 dollars (estimate included).

The benefits of this project will be a 25-million-dollar investment into our community, which will increase our property tax base and sales tax revenue.  Shugart Homes plans to build approximately 60 homes with a value of $170,000 to $200,000, and 50 homes with a value of $270,000 to $300,000.  The annual ad-valorem tax receipts from this development will be around $120,000. Regarding sales tax, each individual will bring approximately $340.00/yr in revenue to the town. If there is an average of 2.5 persons per house at 110 houses, the sales tax revenue to be earned for the town could amount to $93,500.00 per year.

The subdivision will hopefully be built-out within a 4-year period and the town will have an opportunity to earn approximately $120,000 per year in property. These figures do not reflect the additional revenue from water and sewer services.

It has been the Town's policy that if a developer installs water/sewer taps and infrastructure for a development, then the Town will not charge any tap fees.  The developer, Mr. Garrett is asking for a waiver of all connection fees, which is approximately $121,000.  This is a similar arrangement that the Town made with the Henry's Farm subdivision. For general information, the Town loses money on every water/sewer tap that we install, even when we collect all tap and connection together.  Please see the attached three sample invoices. When the Town installs water taps, sewer taps, or both, the costs range from $2,000 to $3,800 for each.  The Town only collects $1,000 for water tap fees, if water and sewer taps are combined the fees are $2,150.

The return on investment for the town to contribute $200,000 towards a sewer pump station and a sewer force main and the waiving of water and sewer connection fees of $121,000 will be a 5 to 6-year payback to the town.

Mr. Garrett was not present at this Council meeting to answer question or address concerns. However, he is requesting consideration of a resolution of intent from Council regarding participation in the sewer pump station as requested by his financial institution.

Attorney Davis advised the Council that nothing specific is promised in the proposed resolution, but simply promises that the Town will work towards an agreement that is suitable to both sides.
Following considerable discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve A Resolution to Help Fund Certain Water and Sewer Infrastructure Improvements in Order to Support the Building of a Major Housing Development in the Town of Haw River. Motion carried 5-0.
7:50 pm
Manager’s Update

· The Alamance Beautiful Commission is awarding the Haw River Community Pride with an award for the work at the entrance of Haw River.
· Financial Summary
· Staff will soon begin work on updating some seating areas in the Council Chambers.

· The new water/sewer trucks have been delivered and are in service. The new police vehicles are on their way. The new tractor for Powell Bill will be here in January.
· The Annual Relief Fund Certification that used to be approved by the Council is now approved annually by the Fire Chief due a change in rules encompassing this document.
· Progress is still being made in the promotion and preparation of the Newlin Farm Industrial Site.
· The Town is still waiting on NCDOT approval to finish the Town’s sidewalk project.

· Attorney Charlie Davis is waiting to hear from the Charlotte law firm Parker Poe to work on/finalize a development agreement for the Cone Mill property. The NC Legislature changes the wording of their legislation and they are now allowing the Town to make loans and grants to distribute monies from the State as Cone Mill development occurs.
7:56 pm
Public Comment

· No public comments. 
Announcements

· Councilmember Allen asked Manager Earp to have the SOG or COG to speak to the P&Z Board and/or Council regarding the completion of a Comprehensive Land Use Plan for the Town.
· Councilmember Allen then reminded all present to get out and vote on Tuesday November 7th.
· Councilmember Lineberry made an open statement to staff, Council, and the public thanking them all for their support during his illness and stated how glad he is to be back in action.

8:00

Councilmember Allen made a motion to go into closed session under NCGS 143-318.11(6) to discuss personnel issues.

8:25pm 

Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to return to open session. 

Councilmember Allen stated that Manager Earp will be retiring as of 12/1/17 and made a motion to approve a Town Manager contract for Manager Earp starting 1/2/17. Motion carried 5-0.

8:29 pm
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor

Melanie R. Eveker, Clerk




